Minutes of the Blythe City Council
September 11, 2018
The September 11, 2018 Meeting of the Blythe City Council was called to order at 6:00pm in the Council Chambers by Mayor Reynolds. Also in attendance were Vice Mayor Egan and Council Members DeConinck, Rodriguez and Halby.  Staff in attendance included: Interim City Manager and City Clerk Crecelius, Finance Director and City Treasurer Elms, Police Chief Wade, Public Works Director Baldizzone, Chief Building Official Garnica and Deputy City Attorney Collins. 
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Mayor Reynolds. The invocation was offered by Vice Mayor Egan. Mayor Reynolds asked for a moment of silence in remembrance of 911. 
PROCLAMATION: 

National Patriotism Week. Mayor Reynolds presented the Proclamation to Steve Fulmer of the Elks. Mayor Reynolds then asked to recognize all first responders and thanked them for their service to the City of Blythe. 
CONSENT CALENDAR:  Items on the Consent Calendar are considered routine and will be enacted with one motion of the Council.  If any item requires individual consideration, it will be removed from the consent calendar and acted upon separately.
2.
Posting of the Agenda.  

The summary of agenda items were posted on the bulletin boards on the outside of the public entrance to the Council Chamber and near the inside entrance of the Council Chamber on Friday, September 7, 2018. 

3.
Approval of the Warrant Register. 

Recommendation: Approve 9/11/18, warrants numbered 68553 through 68655 and Utility Billing Refund warrants numbered 68656 through 68673 in the amount of $439,773.61; 9/11/18, warrants numbered 68674 through 68683 in the amount of $13,857.79 and 9/11/18, warrants numbered 68684 through 68726 in the amount of $181,484075. 

4.
Approval of the Payroll Register.


Recommendation: Approve 9/11/18, warrant numbered 50542 through 50561 and Direct Deposit numbered 42714 through 42772 in the amount of $234,380.00; 9/11/18, warrant numbered 50562 and Direct Deposit numbered 42773  in the amount of $6,362.30; 9/11/18, warrants numbered 50563 through 50580 and Direct Deposits numbered 42774 through 42832 in the amount of $210,843.31; 9/11/18, warrants numbered 50581 through 50582 in the amount of $26,186.02 and 9/11/18 warrants numbered 50583 through 50587 and Direct Deposits numbered 42833 through 42934  in the amount of $69,411.48.  

5.
Minutes of the August 14, 2018 City Council Meeting.   

Recommendation: Approve the Minutes of the August 14, 2018 meeting. 

6.
City of Blythe Permits issued for the Month of August 2018. 


Recommendation: Receive and file this monthly report. 

7.
City of Blythe Fire Department Monthly Activity Report for August 2018. 

Recommendation: Receive and file this monthly report. 

8.
City of Blythe Police Department Monthly Activity Report for August 2018.  


Recommendation: Receive and file this monthly report. 
9.
Biennial Review of the Conflict of Interest Code.   


Recommendation: Receive and file this report. 

10.
3rd Place Sidewalk and Street Improvement Project.  


Recommendation: Authorize the Interim City Manager or her designee to execute agreements and approve change orders during project construction not to exceed $15,000. 

11.
Palo Verde Irrigation District Annual Election. 


Recommendation: Appoint Councilman DeConinck to serve as the City’s proxy to cast all votes in its name at the PVID Board Election. It is further recommended Councilman DeConinck vote for the incumbents, which is past practice for these elections.  

12.
Destruction of Financial Records for Fiscal Year 2012/13. 


Recommendation: Adopt Resolution No. 2018-029 authorizing the destruction of certain financial records and documents for FY 2012/13.  

Resolution no. 2018-029. A resolution of the city council of the city of Blythe, California authorizing the director of finance to destroy certain financial records and documents for fiscal year 2012/13.  
13.
Adoption of a Memorandum of Understanding for the Management Unit. 


Recommendation: Adopt Resolution No. 2018-034, approving an addendum to the MOU between the City and Management Unit. 

Resolution no. 2018-034. A resolution of the city council of the city of blythe, California adopting an addendum to the management unit’s memorandum of understanding for the period of July 1, 2018 through June 30, 2019. 

14.
CSCDA Open PACE Program. 


Recommendation: Adopt Resolution No. 2018-035, consenting to the inclusion of properties within the City of Blythe in the CSCDA Open PACE Program. 

Resolution no. 2018-035. A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF BLYTHE CONSENTING TO THE INCLUSION OF PROPERTIES WITHIN THE TERRITORY OF THE CITY OF BLYTHE IN THE CSCDA OPEN PACE PROGRAMS; AUTHORIZING THE CALIFORNIA STATEWIDE COMMUNITIES DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY TO ACCEPT APPLICATIONS FROM PROPERTY OWNERS, CONDUCT CONTRACTUAL ASSESSMENT PROCEEDINGS AND LEVY CONTRACTUAL ASSESSMENTS WITHIN THE TERRITORY OF THE CITY OF BLYTHE AND AUTHORIZING RELATED ACTIONS

15.
Amendment to the Commercial Cannabis Ordinance Authorizing the Issuance of an Unlimited Number of Distribution Permits. 

Recommendation: Council conduct the second reading of Ordinance No. 891-18 by title only, waiving further reading, amending Title 17.63E.40 of the Blythe Municipal Code. 

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 5.10 (“COMMERCIAL CANNABIS ACTIVITY”) OF TITLE 5 (“BUSINESS LICENSES AND REGULATIONS”) OF THE BLYTHE MUNICIPAL CODE REGARDING COMMERCIAL CANNABIS ACTIVITY IN THE CITY.  

No public comment. Councilman DeConinck moved approval of the Consent Calendar. The motion was seconded by Vice Mayor Egan with a unanimous aye vote.  City Clerk Crecelius read the title of the Ordinance into the record. 
PUBLIC HEARING:


Initial Study and Negative Declaration for the Cornerstone Commercial Property Project General Plan Amendment and Zoning Change. Interim City Manager Crecelius stated The Cornerstone Commercial Property Project involves a 36.98‑acre property located in eastern Blythe, bound by Hobsonway and Intake Blvd, to the North of Interstate 10. The entire property includes 3 parcels, one 31.28‑acre parcel designated in the City’s General Plan and corresponding zoning ordinance as “Planned Development” (P-D), and two smaller parcels totaling 5.70 acres that are designated General Commercial (C-G). The proposed General Plan Amendment (GPA) and zoning change (ZC) would apply a “General Commercial” designation to the 31.28‑acre property as well. There are no proposed development plans for the property at this time, and it is the applicant’s goal to obtain the commercial land use designation so that the owner can then solicit commercial development for the property. Staff supports this General Plan Amendment and Zone Change request as the proposed General Commercial designation is compatible with existing designations adjacent to and in the vicinity of the proposed project site. Surrounding property owners within a 300 foot radius were noticed of the proposed General Plan Amendment and Zone Change and tonight’s Public Hearing regarding this matter. As the Lead Agency under the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), the City of Blythe had determined that an Initial Study and Negative Declaration (IS/ND) is adequate documentation to satisfy CEQA requirements for this project, because the proposed project could not have a significant impact on the environment.  The IS/ND is intended to provide the City Council with full disclosure of potential environmental effects of the project for uses as one basis of its decision on the proposed project. The IS/ND evaluates the proposed project’s potential effects on the following resources topics: Aesthetics, Agricultural resources, Air Quality and Greenhouse Gas, Biological Resources, Cultural Resources, Geology and Soils, Hazards and Hazardous Materials, Hydrology and Water Quality, Land Use and Planning, Mineral Resources, Noise, Population and Housing, Public Services, Recreation, Transportation and Circulation and Utilities and Service Systems. The results of the Initial Study conclude that all potential impacts are less than significant. The Initial Study meets the requirements of the CEQA Statute and Guidelines, and the City of Blythe Guidelines for the Implementation of CEQA. In preparing the Initial Study and Negative Declaration, staff independently reviewed, evaluated and exercised judgment of the Project and the Project’s potential environmental effects. Prior to approving the project, the City Council shall consider the proposed Negative Declaration (ND) together with any comments received during the public review process. The Environmental Review Process commenced August 17, 2018 and closed September 6, 2018 without comment. Staff supports this General Plan Amendment and Zone Change request as the proposed General Commercial designation is compatible with existing designations adjacent to and in the vicinity of the proposed project site. Surrounding property owners within a 300 foot radius were noticed of the proposed General Plan Amendment and Zone Change and tonight’s Public Hearing regarding this matter. Therefore, subsequent to the public hearing it is recommended Council: Adopt Resolution No. 2018-030 approving the Initial Study and Negative Declaration prepared for General Plan Amendment 1808-001 and Zone Change 1806-001, Adopt Resolution No. 2018-031 for General Plan Amendment No. 1808-001 and Conduct the first reading, by title only waiving further reading of Ordinance No. 892-18 for Zone Change 1806-001.  
Mayor Reynolds opened the public hearing. No public comment. Councilman Rodriguez moved approval of Resolution No. 2018-030. The motion was seconded by Vice Mayor Egan with a unanimous aye vote. 
Resolution No. 2018-030. A resolution of the city council of the City of Blythe containing findings in support of approval of a negative declaration for General plan amendment 1808-001 and zone change 1806-001.

Councilman Rodriguez moved approval of Resolution No. 2018-031. The motion was seconded by Councilman Halby with a unanimous aye vote. 

resolution no. 2018-031. a resolution of the city council of the city of blythe amending the general plan land use designation from p-d (planned development) to c-g (general Commercial) for 31.29 acres of a 36.98 acre rectangular property located in eastern blythe.
Councilman Rodriguez moved approval of the first reading of Ordinance No. 892-18 by title only. The motion was seconded by Councilman Halby with a unanimous aye vote. City Clerk Crecelius read the title of the Ordinance into the record. 

Ordinance no. 892-18. an ordinance of the city council of the city of blythe approving zone change 1806-001 being a change of zone from P-d (planned development) to C-g (genearl commercial) for 31.28± acres of the 36.98± acre Cornerstone commercial property project site. 

Initial Study and Mitigated Negative Declaration for the Palo Verde Center Project. Interim City Manager Crecelius stated The Palo Verde Center Project is a commercial complex specialized for indoor cultivation of cannabis, in the City of Blythe. The project would be developed on approximately 78.41 acres and includes a total of four buildings located on the western portion of the parcel. Each building is 150,000 square-feet and subdivided into units to provide for cultivation spaces ranging from under 10,000 square-feet up 22,000 square-feet. The existing General Plan and Zoning Map designation for the entire 78.41 acre property is Specific Plan Resort (SPR), which promotes planned development of large tracts of land. The proposed General Plan Amendment and Zoning Change would apply a General Commercial (CG) designation to the property. Staff supports this General Plan Amendment and Zone Change request as the proposed General Commercial designation is compatible with existing designations in the vicinity of the proposed project site. Surrounding property owners within a 300 foot radius were notified of the proposed General Plan Amendment and Zone Change and tonight’s public hearing regarding this matter. As the Lead Agency under CEQA, the City of Blythe had determined that an Initial Study and Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS/MND) is adequate documentation to satisfy CEQA requirements for this project, because all potentially significant impacts identified can be mitigated to a less-than-significant level. The analysis presented has been tiered to the State’s recently completed program Environmental Impact Report (PEIR) for cannabis businesses. The IS/MND is intended to provide the City Council with full disclosure of potential environmental effects of the project for uses as one basis of its decision on the proposed project. The results of the Initial Study show any impacts are less than significant, or less than significant after incorporation of mitigation measures. Environmental Factors potentially affected include: Aesthetics, Biological Resources, Greenhouse Gas Emissions, Transportation and Traffic, Mandatory Findings of Significance, Cultural Resources,  Tribal Cultural Resources, Air Quality, Geology, soils and Seismicity, Hydrology and Water Quality, Noise and Utilities Service Systems. The Initial Study meets the requirements of the State of California CEQA, the State CEQA Guideline, and the City of Blythe Guidelines for the Implementation of CEQA. In preparing the Initial Study and Mitigated Negative Declaration, staff independently reviewed, evaluated and exercised judgment of the Project and the Project’s environmental effects. Prior to approving the project, the City Council shall consider the proposed Mitigated Negative Declaration (MND) together with any comments received during the public review process. The draft IS/MND was circulated for 30-day review (August 3 through September 4) through the State Clearinghouse and the County Clerk’s office as required by CEQA. It was also noticed in the local newspaper and was available at City Hall and on the City’s website for public review. No State agency commented on the report, and no local residents submitted comments. Two parties did submit comments on the public review draft IS/MND. One was from the law firm of “Lozeau Drury, LLP” based in Oakland, California representing the Laborers International Union of North America which was received August 31. The second was from an organization named “Better Neighborhoods” based in Irvine, California, dated September 5th. The Lozeau Drury, LLP letter contains a single comment that the IS/MND “fails as an informational document, and that there is a fair argument that the Project may have adverse environmental impacts.” Based upon that comment, they request that the City prepare an Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for the Project. With no other details, staff has no response other than to note that the document provides substantial details regarding the proposed action, detailed analyses of the full set of resource topics typically addressed under the CEQA, and that were addressed by the State in its EIR, and includes a wide range of mitigation measures that are proposed as conditions of Project approval. On a separate note unrelated to environmental issues, but recognizing the source of the comment, the applicant has proposed a wage scale that is a minimum of 150% of the State’s minimum wage and has committed that they will not oppose or interfere with employee’s rights to organize, should they wish to do so. The Better Neighborhoods letter does include specific comments on land use, energy use and greenhouse gas emissions, pollutants and toxics, wastewater discharge, crime and public services, and public health. Responses to each of these comments are contained in the Final IS/MND, and are included below for reference. With regard to land use and planning, and electricity and greenhouse gas emissions, staff does not agree that the proposed GPA and ZC are in conflict with the City’s General Plan policies related to water, wastewater and energy. The Project’s water use is not excessive, and the proposed indoor cultivation will utilize state-of-the-art micro-sprinkler irrigation. Irrigation water will be supplied by the Palo Verde Water District, and potable water will be supplied by the City, both of which have adequate water supplies to serve the project. Wastewater will be pretreated and served by the City’s wastewater treatment plant that now operates at approximately 50% of capacity. The project’s energy consumption will be substantial relative to other commercial uses as recognized in the report, and State requirements for use of clean energy and obtaining carbon offsets are imposed as a condition of approval. With regard to pollutants and toxics, the commenter notes that the lighting used in indoor grow operations can contain mercury and other toxins. Lighting to be used is state-of-the-art commercial lighting and is not unique to this proposed commercial development. In addition, standard waste management protocol requires separation of electronic from other waste, and we do not agree that this represents a significant adverse impact of the proposed Project, however, to address this concern we have added mitigation measure HAZ-1 to require that disposal of all lighting materials be separated from other waste materials, and either recycled if feasible, or disposed of as an electronic waste rather than simply as waste to be landfilled. Pursuant to CEQA Guidelines section 15073.5 (c) (3), addition of this measure does not trigger a requirement to recirculate since it does not create new significant environmental effects, and is not necessary to mitigate an unavoidable significant impact. With regard to crime and public services, the IS/MND does address public services, and provides details of required security measures to address potential crime. Measures include a walled facility with guarded entry gates, around the clock camera monitoring of the entire perimeter and of individual buildings and interior operations, all linked on a 24-hour feed directly to the City Police Department. Under City policy, no occupancy permit can be obtained until all required security measures are installed and functioning, and have been inspected and approved by the Police Department. The comments regarding public health do not raise specific environmental issues that are subject to analysis under CEQA. The State of California has legalized cannabis production, sale and use and the City has determined that it will allow such operations subject to strict compliance with all local and State laws. The potential health issues cited – hospitalizations, exposure to children, workplace accidents, impaired drivers, and increased traffic deaths – are of concern to the City, and will be monitored as a part of the City’s ongoing management of this industry within the community.  Therefore, subsequent to the Public Hearing it is recommended Council: Adopt Resolution No. 2018-032, Approving the Mitigated Negative Declaration and Mitigation, Monitoring and Reporting Plan prepared for the Palo Verde Center Project, Adopt Resolution No. 2018-033for General Plan Amendment 1808-002 and Conduct the first reading by title only, waiving further reading of Ordinance No. 893-18, for Zone Change 1808-001.  
Mayor Reynolds opened the Public Hearing. 
Gurjit Singh of Better Neighborhoods stated our letter dated September 5th shows there will be a significant environmental impact that has not been properly studied. There are other cities allowing these huge cannabis warehouses such as the City of Lancaster. They have already allowed 5 of these and the issue is crime has gone up. Specifically what we have set forth in our letter which has not been address today is the crime and impact it will have on the City which is a smaller City. That could strain the Police and Fire Departments. Additionally a lot of these cannabis facilities use HID light bulbs. Even if they are recycled, it does not get rid of the toxins. It’s the same argument as plastics. The environmental impact cannot be mitigated. There is an electricity issue. The initial study states the campus will be using a gas fired generator, but does not state if it will be using diesel or gas. We are asking that you study these environmental impacts that we have raised. 
Councilman Halby asked for a list of the other cities you have approached with these same issues. You are from Orange County, are you aware of the issues in your area with illegal dispensaries and grows? You would think that would be the issue you would be focusing on for Better Neighborhoods as that is the real issue that the State is not handling. 

Leslie Watkins of 1250 E. Hobsonway stated this has been a long time coming and your developers have been waiting for this to move their projects forward. Thank you on behalf of our community for all the work that has gone into this. 
John Paul Worley of 245 Eunice Circle stated no HID lighting will be used. There was discussion back and forth between Mr. Worley and Mr. Singh.  Mr. Worley stated there will be co-generation which is an extremely efficient process. Lighting will be LED’s and there will be no problem with recycling them. Also, HID lights expire after 5,000 hours whereas LEDs last for 35,000 hours. Water will be filtered coming in and going out. There will be no issues with water contamination. We are even talking about doing our own digester so it would be almost a zero percent waste generating facility. 
Councilman Rodriguez stated every one of these cannabis facilities will have a security plan for their specific size, employment and location. A lot of it will be technology based. Our Police Department is more than sufficient to handle it. The bigger issue for crime impact is unemployment. We are looking for these facilities to employ a lot of people. I appreciate your concerns. I don’t know how well you studied Blythe but as far as being here and living here, any industrial project has not increased crime. 
Dr. Harvey of Harvey Consultants stated we went through the entire letter submitted by Better Neighborhoods and assisted City staff in responding to that letter. The City has adequate supply to provide potable water and PVID has an adequate supply to provide non-potable water to the project. Your energy conservation policies in the General Plan are met by this project by virtue of what it will do for mitigation of its energy use. There are chapters in the report on air quality and green house gas emissions that specifically address the comments raised. A reference to a gas fired generator is always natural gas. A Diesel fired generator is always referred to as that. It was properly stated in the report what the fuel source would be. 28 MW is the total energy demand which is not an enormous amount of power. It’s large relative to other commercial facilities of its size as indoor grow facilities are. We have a 520 MW power plant on the Mesa so what we are talking about is a rather small state of the art gas fired generator facility. There are findings regarding air quality and green house gas emissions based on the mitigation measures imposed by the State. This document is linked to the State’s EIR and every section there is a reference to the State’s EIR. Those mitigation measures were incorporated into this document including the carbon offsets. Pollutants and Toxics were addressed relative to the lighting. The comment letter notes this lighting is common in commercial facilities and the disposal of it as electronic waste meets State law. As long as you can meet State law you don’t have to note it as an environmental impact. As for Waste Water quality, you are operating at 50% capacity at your wastewater water treatment facility and have more than enough capacity for this project. Best Management practices are followed and the State Water Resources Control Board will be involved in the permitting of that discharge to the wastewater treatment plant. There is also a mitigation measure requiring a water quality treatment plan based on final engineering. This plan will be approved by the City’s engineer prior to the discharge of any water.  Crime and Public Service is not something you address in a CEQA document as it’s not an environmental impact per se. The question about provision of public services definitely is and that is addressed in the report. The complex as a whole is going to be one of the most secure facilities in the whole city. It will have security cameras on the perimeter fencing every 30-50 feet all on constant feed to the police Department. It will be gated entry with 24/7 guards. The indoor operation, which will be licensed separately, is required by City and State code to have indoor camera monitoring and 24 hour security. They are as safe and crime free as can be. I agree that employment is the best thing that can be done to reduce crime.  The public health issues raised pertain to any type of substance abuse whether its alcohol or drugs and not something typically addressed in environmental reports. I know it’s something the State and City both deliberated about when legalizing this industry. I know it will be monitored and an issue of concern. 
Interim City Manager Crecelius asked the council to make three separate motions on this item. 

Mayor Reynolds thanked everyone involved in this process. 
Vice Mayor Egan moved approval of Resolution No. 2018-032. The motion was seconded by Councilman Rodriguez with a unanimous aye vote. 
RESOLUTION NO. 2018-032. A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF BLYTHE CONTAINING FINDINGS IN SUPPORT OF APPROVAL OF A MITIGATED NEGATIVE DECLARATION AND MITIGATION MONITORING AND REPORTING PLAN FOR GENERAL PLAN AMENDMENT 1808-002  AND ZONE CHANGE 1808-001.  
Vice Mayor Egan moved approval of Resolution No. 2018-033. The motion was seconded by Councilman Rodriguez with a unanimous aye vote.  

RESOLUTION NO. 2018-033. AN RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF BLYTHE AMENDING THE GENERAL PLAN LAND USE DESIGNATION FROM SPR (SPECIFIC PLAN RESORT) TO CG (GENERAL COMMERCIAL) FOR THE 78.41± ACRE PALO VERDE CENTER PROJECT SITE.  

Vice Mayor Egan moved approval of the first reading of Ordinance No. 893-18 by title only. The motion was seconded by Councilman Rodriguez with a unanimous aye vote. City Clerk Crecelius read the title of the Ordinance into the record. 
ORDINANCE NO. 893-18. AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF BLYTHE APPROVING ZONE CHANGE 1808-001 BEING A CHANGE OF ZONE FROM SPR (SPECIFIC PLAN RESORT) TO CG (GENERAL COMMERCIAL) FOR 78.41± ACRES OF THE PALO VERDE CENTER PROJECT SITE.

NEW BUSINESS: 

Cottage Food Operations. Building Official Garnica stated the Coachella Valley Small Business Development Center asked the City to adopt a cottage food ordinance to help encourage the development of small businesses. The SBDC offers help at no cost to small business owners or person wanting to start a small business. They believe the passage of this ordinance will help encourage the development of cottage food operations in the City which will help the local economy. The State’s goal in adopting AB 1616, the cottage food bill was to assist small businesses, aid in economic recovery and in job creation. AB 1616 allows individuals to prepare specific, low risk foods without investing in a commercial kitchen and requires cities and counties to allow use in residential zones to manufacture, package and sell these food products. As Blythe’s current home based business regulations do not recognize homemade food production it is recommended Council amend Title 17 to be consistent with California’s cottage food operations law. 
Vice Mayor Egan asked if this was seen as a business incubator. 

Councilman Rodriguez asked who would inspect these businesses. It was reported the health department would do an initial inspection. 

Councilman Halby asked if they would need a business license. It was reported a business license would be required. 

No public comment. Vice Mayor Egan moved approval of staff’s recommendation. The motion was seconded by Councilman Rodriguez with a unanimous aye vote. City Clerk Crecelius read the title of the Ordinance into the record. 

Ordinance no. 894-18. An Ordinance of the City Council of the City of Blythe, California amending Chapter 17.30 (home-based business) of division IV (special Provisions) of Title 17 (zoning) of the blythe municipal code to define cottage food operations and establish standards for home-based food production and sales in residences. 


Sewer Lift Rehabilitation- South of E. Chanslorway between 1st and 2nd streets. Public Works Director Baldizzone stated during July and August the water department received several alarm calls due to the failure of the controllers and electrical system of this sewer lift. We had to establish prescheduled checks to avoid overflowing. The pump was evaluated and determined to have met its full life expectancy. The lift station is currently under the sidewalk. Rockwell Solutions provided an estimate in the amount of $17,128 not including tax and freight to place a new chopper pump in the drive well and access the wet well from there. There is savings from another project to purchase the pumps and fix this lift station even though it was not part of this year’s capital improvement plan. It is recommended Council authorize the purchase of pumps and controllers from Rockwell Solutions for the replacement and redesign of the sewer lift at E. Chanslorway and approve the appropriate budget adjustments. 
No public comment. Vice Mayor Egan moved approval of staff’s recommendation. The motion was seconded by Councilman Rodriguez with a unanimous aye vote. 
WRITTEN COMMUNICATION: None
ORAL REPORTS: 
Councilman DeConinck stated the California Department of Fish and Wildlife has not submitted the information requested in our public records request. I asked Baron to write another letter asking for the information in two weeks. At that time we would need to bring it back to Council to discuss if they do not supply the information. 
Councilman Halby stated from a google search I found that Better Neighborhoods is a new company created in December 2017 by a disbarred attorney. They are running around challenging CEQA issues in the State of California. Do your homework and you will see why I got so upset with them. 

Councilman DeConinck thanked Transit for placing the 9-11 Bus on Hobsonway. 
Mayor Reynolds reminded everyone about the PAL Dinner. 
PUBLIC COMMENT: None 
ADJOURN: The City Council meeting was adjourned at 6:53pm. 







________________________________








Dale Reynolds, Mayor 

ATTEST:
________________________

Mallory Crecelius, City Clerk 
